

# Status of Organic Agriculture in Minnesota 2015

# A Report to the Minnesota Legislature

## Contact

Meg Moynihan, 651-201-6012 625 Robert St. N., St. Paul, MN 55155 www.mda.state.mn.us April, 2016

# **Table of Contents**

Executive Summary	3
Introduction	4
Background	4
Primary Data Sources.	5
Organic Farm and Market Trends	5
Organic Adoption and Production	5
Organic Prices	8
Market Demand	10
Organic Consumer Insights	11
Promotional Check-off Effort	12
Minnesota Organic Farmer Experiences and Perspectives	13
Current State and Federal Programs Directed Toward Organic Agriculture	18
Minnesota Department of Agriculture	18
Organic Activities by Partner Organizations.	19
Recommendations	23
Previous Recommendations – Progress Toward Goals	23
Current Recommendations	25
References	26
Appendices	28
Appendix A. 2014 Minnesota Organic Farmer Survey	29
Appendix B. Minnesota Organic Conference Educational Breakout Sessions 2012-16	33
Appendix C. Minnesota Organic Legislative History	36

Thank you to the University of Minnesota (including intern Shannon Suehr) and to the USDA Farm Service Agency, Natural Resources Conservation Service, and Risk Management Agency for their contributions to this report.

Pursuant to Minn. Stat. §3.197, the cost of preparing this report was approximately \$10,000.

In accordance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, this information is available in alternative forms of communication upon request by calling 651-201-6000. TTY users can call the Minnesota Relay Service at 711. The MDA is an equal opportunity employer and provider.

File Name: Status of Organic Agriculture in Minnesota 2015 Legislature Report.indd

# **Executive Summary**

The U.S. and global organic markets continue to grow and expand, providing increasing opportunity for Minnesota organic farmers of all kinds. Data on organic adoption by farmers and consumers is increasingly available. The U.S. organic food market reached an estimated \$39 billion in 2015, with Minnesota organic farm production and sales ranking in the top 10 for nearly 20 types of crops and livestock (including livestock products like milk). Organic farmers are concerned that organic food is experiencing competition from competing label claims like "natural," and "non-GMO."

The number of organic farms in Minnesota grew by about 13% between 2011 and 2015 to an estimated 627. Minnesota's organic farming expansion was slower than the national adoption rate during this time, likely because Minnesota farmers were early adopters of organic production, with many transitioning to organic in the 1970s, 1980s and 1990s. More than 200 certified organic handlers have facilities in Minnesota, adding additional value to raw organic product through processing, packaging, and/or distribution.

Organic farms are widely distributed across the state and their type of production typically resembles that of their non-organic counterparts in our various agro-ecoregions. Most Minnesota organic crop and dairy farmers converted to organic from conventional production, but most organic fruit and vegetable farmers started their farming careers as organic growers. While they acknowledge production challenges and concerns, most organic farmers appear to feel positive about their decision to farm organic. More than half believe organic production costs are lower and profitability is higher. More than two-thirds believe they or a family member will be farming in 20 years. The challenges they cite include: public confusion about the organic label; the cost of inputs such as seed, fuel, feed, extreme weather; the cost of health care; and weed management. They want more research on weed management, seed breeding, and variety development for use in organic systems, soil health, biology, and fertility, GMO pollen drift, consumer issues, and nutritional characteristics of organic food.

The Minnesota Department of Agriculture, University of Minnesota, and United States Department of Agriculture agencies in Minnesota cooperate to offer a wide array of support to organic farmers, including information, education, and networking, research, conservation assistance, financial support, and crop insurance.

This document reports on progress toward goals that were enumerated in the *2010 Status of Organic Agriculture* report. It presents a set of new recommendations that were informed by input from the Minnesota Organic Advisory Task Force, surveys of Minnesota organic farmers, agency partners, MDA staff experiences, and other direct input from the organic community.

State programs that should be continued or enhanced include education, information, and networking, financial assistance for transition and organic certification, pesticide drift investigation, and outreach to organic producers regarding state and federal programs.

Policy recommendations include monitoring competing label claims, reviewing insurance liabilities for pesticide applicators and increasing penalties for drift incidents, and enabling organic farmers to opt out of pesticide application, provided that a plan for management of noxious weeds is in place.

Research recommendations include continued support for long and short-term cropping system research, applied research efforts that address current and emerging organic producer and handler priorities (including soil, weed, insect pest, GMO drift, food safety, nutrition, and topics related to the economics and sociology of organic transition and production), and ensuring that investigators at the U of M and elsewhere are aware of legislatively-funded research opportunities administered by MDA.

# Introduction

The Minnesota Department of Agriculture (MDA) prepared this report for the Minnesota Legislature in order to meet its statutory obligation in M.S. §31.94 (5)(b), which requires the department to report available data on organic acreage and production, available data on the sales or market performance of organic products, and recommendations regarding programs, policies, and research efforts that will benefit Minnesota's organic agriculture sector. This is the fifth *Status of Organic Agriculture in Minnesota* report that has been prepared since 2001.

# Background

Organic is a labeling claim that describes how an agricultural product was grown and handled before it reached the consumer. "Organic" was defined by Congress in the Organic Foods Production Act of 1990. After 10 years of rule making and two public comment periods, The National Organic Program (NOP) Final Rule was published in the Federal Register on December 21, 2000 and went into effect on October 21, 2002.

The Final Rule established uniform national organic standards for the production and handling of organic food and established the National Organic Program as the regulatory authority for organic. The NOP is responsible for the oversight and enforcement of national organic standards, accrediting certifying agencies, and facilitating domestic and international marketing of organic products. The NOP is housed within the Agricultural Marketing Service (AMS) at the United States Department of Agriculture (USDA). The Minnesota Legislature adopted the national organic standards by reference in 2003.

While some of organic's value is intrinsic, some is also extrinsic and depends on the transparency and consumer confidence in the organic certification process. At the farm level, organic agriculture is a management-intensive system of farming that relies on biology, timing, and ecological cycling to create vigorous crops and livestock, and to manage insect pests, weeds, and disease (Fig. 1). Organic is also third-party verified. A USDA-approved organization called a certifying agency reviews farm records and conducts an on-farm inspection at least once per year (Fig. 2).

# Figure 2. Examples of logos for four accredited certifying agents active in Minnesota.



## Figure 1. Selected USDA Organic Farming Requirements

- Use biologically-based weed and pest control (synthetic commercial herbicides, insecticides and fungicides are prohibited – with very few exceptions)
- Use only naturally- occurring fertilizers (manure, compost, mined minerals)
- Use no GMO seed or other GMO materials
- Protect soil and water
- Plant buffers and barriers to prevent GMO and chemical drift from neighbors
- Provide animals with clean, comfortable living conditions and access to outdoors.
- Use extended crop rotation and other practices that enhance biodiversity
- Maintain production, input, harvest, storage and sales records that demonstrate compliance with organic standards
- Undergo monitoring by an approved 3rd party agency, including annual and unannounced farm inspections

For a product to retain its organic status, any additional processing (or "handling," as USDA calls it) must also be done under certified organic conditions. All ingredients, processing aids, pest management in the facility, and labeling must follow the National Organic Standards. There must be no opportunity for organic products to mix, or commingle, with similar non-organic products or to come into contact with unapproved substances. Organic handlers must also be inspected at least once a year.

## **Primary Data Sources**

There are a growing number of data sources that report organic information on state, national, and international bases, but they vary in accuracy, completeness, and timeliness. In this report, we draw upon the following:

MDA: We maintain a list of farms we believe to be certified organic. It is based on information we
collect periodically from certifying agencies and on participation in programs that require applicants
to document their certification status. There is some churn as farmers exit and enter organic, and we
believe our list is likely to slightly overestimate the number of Minnesota certified organic farms and
handlers.

The MDA also surveys Minnesota organic farmers every 2-3 years, focusing on farmer opinions and experiences.

- USDA National Organic Program (NOP): The NOP, which is part of USDA's Agricultural Marketing Service (AMS), collects and publishes information provided by accredited certifying agencies (ACAs) in a database called the *Organic INTEGRITY Database*. This resource has steadily improved over the past several years and is now probably the most reliable source of organic operation numbers.
- USDA Economic Research Service (ERS): This agency has collaborated with accredited certifiers to collect and publish organic farm numbers, acreage, and production data since 1995. We consider the most accurate acreage estimates to be those published by ERS. Unfortunately, they are not the most up-to-date; the agency has not published acreage data since 2011.
- USDA National Agricultural Statistics Service (NASS): NASS started conducting organic farmer surveys in 2008. While responding is legally mandatory, in practice there is wide variability in the number of farmers that respond, and NASS estimates are consistently lower than NOP and ERS data, which are both based on certifier records. NASS does, however, report acreage and production data in a consistent manner.
- FINBIN: The Center for Farm Financial Management (CFFM) located at the University of Minnesota (U of M) is a publicly available database that contains detailed, privacy-protected production and financial information from farms in Minnesota and 10 other states. Users can customize detailed reports on whole farm performance as well as individual crop and livestock enterprises. From 2006-2012, the MDA led an organic farm business management education effort that generated more Minnesota organic farm data for FINBIN.

# **Organic Farm and Market Trends**

## **Organic Adoption and Production**

The number of organic operations continues to grow in Minnesota and throughout the United States (Table 1). The rate of growth in organic farm numbers and acreage slowed and sometimes dipped in the wake of the 2008 financial crisis and during the subsequent recession, but are on the rise again. NOP data indicate the number of certified organic farms in Minnesota grew by 13 percent during the past five years, while the number of organic farms in the U.S. grew by nearly 22 percent. We believe this discrepancy is partly due to the fact that Minnesota farmers were early adopters of organic in the 1970s, 80s, and 90s, and other states are now beginning to catch up.

Table 1. Certified Organic Operations in Minnesota, 2011-15							
2011         2012         2013         2014         2015							
Handlers	168	178	202	176	210		
Farms	556	553	553	582	627		
Total Operations*	724	719	755	743	818		

\*Some operations are certified both as farm and handler.

Source: NOP <u>http://apps.ams.usda.gov/nop</u>

Figures 3 and 4 show the distribution and concentration of certified organic farms and handlers in Minnesota. Geographically, organic farms typically mirror their non-organic counterparts. While you'll find just about every type of organic operation in every part of the state, there do tend to be many organic dairies in the "dairy belt" of Stearns and neighboring counties, as well as in Southeast Minnesota. In the Red River Valley, you're likely to find relatively large organic farms that specialize in grains and oilseeds. Near the Twin Cities and other metropolitan areas where land prices can be very high, there tend to be more vegetable operations.



#### Figures 3 and 4. Distribution and concentration of certified organic farms and handlers in Minnesota

Source: 2015 USDA-AMS Organic INTEGRITY Database https://apps.ams.usda.gov/Integrity/Reports/DataHistory.aspx

We have high confidence in the accuracy of ERS organic acreage and livestock data, and are disappointed that they have not released estimates since 2011. Here, we report acreage, production and ranking data from the 2014 NASS Organic Survey, which is self-reported by farmers who elect to participate in the survey. While there are some omissions and inconsistencies, they are the most comprehensive acreage, production, and farm sales estimates available at present. Minnesota remains a top 10 producer of a wide array of organic crops and livestock (Tables 2 and 3).

Table 2. Minnesota Organic Acres, Sales, and Rankings for Selected Organic Crops, 2014							
	Acres	Acre rank	Sales	Sales rank			
Apples	105	9	\$344,395	7			
Barley	3,258	5	\$653,711	6			
Beans (dry edible)	732	8	\$961,990	3			
Buckwheat	285	2	\$55,786	3			
Corn (grain)	18,734*	3*	\$16,724,090	2			
Corn (silage)	2,882	5	\$146,790	8			
Hay (alfalfa & alfalfa mixtures)	14,799	6	\$4,976,234	6			
Haylage	6,571	5	\$702,850	9			
Oats	5,213	3	\$1,272,121	3			
Rye	821	3	\$162,828	4			
Soybeans	11,928	1	\$7,502,640	3			
Wheat (spring, excluding durham)	3,349	5	\$2,168,108	4			
All vegetables, potatoes & melons (field grown)	1,896	9	\$5,530,010	not in top 10			

\*Estimate. According to NASS, MN acres for organic corn (grain) harvested from 276 farms are not reportable due to data anomalies and statistical procedures. Here we estimate acreage using MN bushels sold and the national average production per acre.

Source	NASS	2015
Source.	mao,	2015

Table 3. Minnesota Head, Sales and Rankings for Selected Organic Livestock, 2014						
	Head	Head rank	Sales	Sales rank		

Beef cows	*	*	\$477,838	7
Broiler chickens	5,750	6	\$51,527 <sup>+</sup>	8†
Goats and kids	759	3	\$64,687	2
Milk cows	10,152	4	\$37,367,391‡	5‡
Sheep and lambs	986	2	\$100,138	1
Turkeys	70,900	1	\$2,036,005	1

\*Not reported and impossible to estimate from other MN data provided.

Source: NASS, 2015

*†Estimate. The value of Minnesota broiler chickens was not reported due to NASS data anomalies and statistical procedures. Here we estimate value, based on MN birds sold and national average price.* 

*‡Value of organic milk sold under marketing contract.* 

## **Organic Prices**

Organic price data has also become more available in the past five years. The Livestock, Poultry, and Grain Market News Division within AMS has been collecting spot (cash) market prices from buyers and publishing it bi-weekly since 2007<sup>1</sup>. They will soon add bid and contract prices to the reports they offer (AMS, 2016; Heath Dewey, personal communication). Figures 5 through 8 show average quarterly prices for corn, soybeans, and several small grains between 2011 and 2015. <sup>2</sup> Figure 9 shows the Midwest mailbox milk price (with average components and quality premiums) paid by CROPP an organic cooperative based in southwest Wisconsin that has members in 34 states, Canada, and Australia, and markets its dairy products under the "Organic Valley" brand. <sup>3</sup> Figure 9 also shows the average Minnesota milk price reported by NASS, along with the average price per hundredweight reported by Minnesota organic farmers who participated in farm business management education programs and provided their farm data for inclusion in the FINBIN database. CFFM, which manages the database, ensures that reporting farms' privacy is protected and that no individual farm can be identified. In the past five years, the premium for organic milk has been as little as \$5.89 and as much as \$16.68 per hundredweight.





<sup>1</sup> The firms that report these prices to USDA do so voluntarily.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Gaps in the accompanying figures mean that no sales were reported during that period, or that the number of sales reported was so low that AMS withheld the data in order to protect buyer/seller confidentiality.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> We contacted three other organic dairy buyers that source milk in Minnesota. One declined to provide historical price information and two others did not respond to the request.



# **Market Demand**

The United States is a dominant player in a growing global organic market. As of 2013, the U.S. organic market was the largest in the world, (accounting for approximately 43 percent of the total global organic market), followed by the European Union and China. The highest per capita organic consumption rates, however, belonged not to these "big three," but to Switzerland, Denmark and Luxembourg (Willer and Lernroud, 2015).

Export and import data are somewhat problematic. Beginning in 2011, classification codes were established to allow tracking for a limited set of organic products (mostly fruits and vegetables, as well as coffee). Consequently, import/export data reported by the USDA Foreign Agricultural Service (FAS) paint an incomplete picture of U.S. organic trade, particularly for states like Minnesota; since our major organic production (grains, beans, oilseeds) is not currently coded, they are not represented in the import/export figures. The existing FAS data show an imbalance for each of the last five years, with imports topping exports by more than \$1 billion in 2015 (FAS, 2016 at <a href="http://apps.fas.usda.gov/gats">http://apps.fas.usda.gov/gats</a>).

Consumer research organizations like Nutrition Business Journal (NBJ), the Organic Trade Association (OTA), and the Hartman Group (Hartman) track and characterize U.S. organic consumer sales. Data published by OTA show the U.S. organic market reached about \$39 billion in 2014 (Fig. 10). Growth of organic food and non-food products was perking along at double digit rates until the U.S. financial crisis occurred in 2008, precipitating an economic recession (Fig. 11). Sales have since begun to rebound and OTA has posited that growth in some sectors over this time period would have been even stronger if supply (especially grains and dairy) had been adequate (OTA, 2015).





Organic food and beverage sales continue to account for the majority (92 percent) of the U.S. organic market, but the non-food organic sector is growing slightly faster, especially the textiles and personal care sectors, and reached \$3.1 billion in 2014 (OTA, 2015).

Organic food now accounts for 5 percent of all U.S. foods sales. Produce is still far and away the bestselling organic food category with 2015 sales estimated at \$14.9 billion, followed by dairy and packaged/prepared foods following at \$5.42 and \$4.54 billion, respectively (Fig. 12) (NBJ, 2014).



## **Organic Consumer Insights**

Consumer research groups report that as many as 75-85 percent of households buy organic products at least occasionally. Hartman found 36 percent of consumers bought or consumed organic products monthly, while a Consumer Reports survey put that number at 45 percent (Hartman, 2014b; Hartman, 2015; Consumer Reports, 2014). OTA says organic purchasing is on the rise, with 51 percent of families buying more organic in 2015 than the year before (OTA, 2015b). In 2014, Hartman reported Millennials were the most dedicated organic food buyers, with 12 percent of them buying organic food daily. The Boomer and Gen X generations trailed, with 7 and 8 percent consuming organic food on a daily basis, respectively (Hartman, 2014b). Data from Mintel indicate that households with children under age 18 were 27 percent more likely to purchase organic food than households without them (Mintel, 2015). Food Navigator reported on an OTA study that found that race and ethnicity of organic consumers reflect the racial and ethnic breakdown of the U.S. population as a whole. The study determined that 14 percent of Black households, 16 percent of Hispanic households, and 73 percent of White families buy organic on a regular basis. This compares to a U.S. population that is 13 percent Black, 16 percent Hispanic, and 72 percent White (Crawford, 2015).

Consumer research groups have also investigated consumer motivations for buying organic. Hartman found consumers' main reasons for choosing organic were, "safer for me" and avoiding pesticides, GMOs and growth hormones (Hartman, 2014). According to a 2014 Mintel survey, health and nutrition were the top drivers for purchasing organic, at 72 percent, followed by environment/ethical concerns at 69 percent. Economists at ERS have reviewed a number of studies and also concluded that consumers who prefer organic are motivated by health, environment, and animal welfare concerns (ERS, 2014; Hartman, 2014; Mintel 2015).

Organic products are increasingly available; ERS reported in 2014 that organic food was sold in three out of four conventional grocery stores. In fact, many larger chains now offer their own store brand organic lines (also called "private label"), such as Cub's "Wild Harvest," Whole Foods's "365 Everyday Value," and "Wild Oats" at Wal-Mart, (ERS, 2014).

Consumer confusion about the practices behind and characteristics of organic farming and food is a recurring trend in the literature. In addition to advocates, organic also has active detractors, who use both traditional and social media. While there are specific criteria that organic farmers (and products) must meet before they can bear the USDA Organic Seal, consumer confusion and doubts about veracity of organic claims persist. Mintel has documented that



some consumers think organic is a marketing term with no real value or definition, or is an excuse to charge more. They also report that only 30-40 percent of consumers believe that products labeled "organic" really are (Mintel, 2015). In addition, the three "levels" of organic labeling sanctioned by USDA ("100% Organic," "Organic," and "Made with Organic [*ingredient/s*]" may add to consumer confusion and mistrust.

"Non-GMO" is one of the most recent best known new eco-labels. Some retail experts [and a number of Minnesota Organic Advisory Task Force (OATF) members] are concerned that it competes with the organic label. Others think the two are complimentary. Consumer response to "Non-GMO" has been strongly positive; according to *The Organic & Non-GMO Report*, SPINS data has tracked growth of Non-GMO sales at 70 percent a year since 2013. One retailer interviewed by *The Organic & Non-GMO Report* observed that non-GMO's simple, single claim (no GMOs) may be why it's so successful. By contrast, organic encompasses a suite of characteristics (including and in addition to "no GMOs"), which may be beyond many consumers' attention spans (Bunge & Gasparro, 2015; OATF, 2013, 2014, 2015; Roseboro, 2013; Roseboro, 2015).

Some in the organic community, including Minnesota organic farming survey respondents and members of the OATF, are concerned that when consumers see "non-GMO", they assume that all other products – including organic – contain GMOs. Others worry that since they generally cost less than organic, shoppers will choose non-GMO instead of organic because it's "almost as good." The largely unregulated "natural" label claim has generated similar concerns – as well as an increasing number of consumer lawsuits (Food Navigator, 2016).

## **Promotional Check-off Effort**

In or about 2012, the OTA proposed that an organic research and promotion check-off be established, and in May 2015 they formally petitioned the USDA to do so. During this time, many strong voices have been heard both in favor of and against the idea.

Interestingly enough, the MDA included a check-off question way back on the 2007 Minnesota Organic Farmer Survey, in response to a suggestion made by the OATF. Approximately 58 percent of survey respondents said they would support a voluntary check-off if they knew the funds would be used specifically for organic research and promotion.

Seven years later, the MDA asked organic farmers their opinion about the OTA-led check-off effort that was underway. At that time, 6 percent said they strongly supported it, 36 percent strongly opposed it, 20 percent didn't support or oppose and 38 percent said they weren't aware of the effort or had no opinion about it. USDA has formally invited other organizations to submit proposals and is currently in the process of reviewing all of the proposals (B. Rakola, personal communication, March 8, 2016). Additional steps in the process, which include public comment period(s) and a referendum, are outlined by the AMS at <u>www.ams.usda.gov/</u>rules-regulations/research-promotion (AMS, 2016b).

# Minnesota Organic Farmer Experiences and Perspectives

The MDA pays close attention to the experience, ideas, and needs of organic farmers by occasionally surveying them and by listening to feedback from the OATF mandated in M.S. §31.94 (c), which includes representatives from the organic farm, processing, retail, and consumer sectors. The MDA surveyed organic farmers in the state in 2011 and again in 2014. <sup>4</sup> The results provide a snapshot of organic farm and farmer characteristics, motivations, challenges, interests, and experiences. We mailed the surveys to our list of organic farmers and enclosed a postage paid return envelope in order to encourage returns. Our response rate in both years was greater than 30 percent.

While we focus on the most recent results in this report, we do include some of the data from the 2011 survey when the comparisons seem interesting.

Many organic farms are diversified, but we asked respondents to identify their primary organic enterprise and analyzed the data accordingly. Crop farmers returned the greatest number of surveys (108 in 2011; 125 in 2014) followed by dairy (63/63). In 2011 we treated fruit and vegetable as a single category (20 returns), but in 2014 we structured the survey so that we could differentiate between "fruit" (13) and "vegetable" (21) growers. In both years, we included a category for "other livestock". Since the type of production in that category is so varied and can include beef, poultry, sheep, and goats, and since many organic meat producers choose not to certify their livestock, we are not reporting "other livestock" results here.

In general, organic farmers are slightly younger than their conventional counterparts, but aging. The average age of our survey respondents climbed from 51.7 years in 2011 to 55.7 years in 2014. (In the 2012 Census of Agriculture, NASS reported the average age of principal farm operators in Minnesota at 56.6 years.) Somewhat surprisingly, our surveys did not find too much variation in age among the different types of

organic farmers. At organic meetings and conferences, organic fruit and vegetable growers often seem relatively younger, as a group, but that was not the case for organic farmers who participated in our survey (Table 4).

How these farmers entered organic farming does differ by farm type, however. Most Minnesota crop and dairy farmers started their careers as conventional producers, while most fruit and vegetable farmers have been organic since they started farming (Fig. 13).

Table 4. Age of Minnesota Organic Farmers as of Dec 31, 2013, by Principal Type of Production							
	Crop	Dairy	Fruit	Vegetable	ALL		
Average	57.7	52.6	55.2	52.4	55.7		
Range	25-80	25-77	33-73	25-73	25-80		

Source: 2014 MN Organic Farmer Survey



<sup>4</sup> Results of 2007 and 2009 surveys were reported in the Status of Organic Agriculture in Minnesota 2010 report.

Operation size varied by type as well. Fruit and vegetable farms tended to be smaller than crop and dairy farms in terms of gross farm revenue, with most operations reporting gross revenue under \$50,000. The revenue distribution for crop and dairy operations was more widely distributed (Fig. 14-17).



Organic farmers are generally optimistic about the future of their farms. While 2013 (the year our 2014 survey asked farmers to reflect on) was one of high conventional prices and modest organic premiums, well over two-thirds said they believed their farm will still be in operation twenty years into the future (Fig. 18).



As a whole, 42 percent of survey respondents in 2014 said they thought organic production costs were higher than conventional, but more (65 percent) said they thought organic farming was more profitable. It's interesting to compare their perspectives with actual organic farm data in the FINBIN database. Figures 19 and 20 show expenses and returns for the conventional and organic corn and dairy farmers who reported their data for inclusion (averaged over the five years between 2010 and 2014). The cost of production on organic farms was lower in both cases. And while production was lower on these farms (107 bu corn/acre on organic farms compared to 165 bu on conventional farms and 12,991 lb milk/cow on organic farms compared to 22,824 lb milk/cow on conventional dairies), at that time, average prices received were \$5.55 higher per bushel of organic corn and \$8.52 higher per hundredweight of milk, so net returns for the organic enterprises were higher.<sup>5</sup>





<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The 5-year average prices for corn that Minnesota farmers realized between 2010-2014 was \$10.62/bu for organic and \$5.10/bu for conventional, according to FINBIN data. For dairy, they were \$28.57/cwt for organic milk compared to \$20.05/cwt for conventional.

In both 2011 and 2014, well over half of farmers said that premium prices were a major factor in their decision to farm organic, but their responses showed that other factors, such as health/safety, environment/ conservation, philosophy/ethics, and personal satisfaction ("I enjoy farming this way") were even more important to them (Fig. 21).



Organic farming has a reputation for being labor intensive. Table 5 shows the average number of full and part-time employees by type of operation. Crop farms used the least amount of labor. Dairy farms tended to employ more full-time employees, whereas fruit and vegetable operations used more part-time help.

Table 5. Organic Farm Labor Use, 2013           (Average number of people who work on the farm, including self, family, hired)						
Crop Dairy Fruit Vegetable ALL					ALL	
Full-time	1.5	2.3	1.2	1.9	1.7	
Part-time	1.8	1.7	2.7	3.1	1.9	

Source: 2014 MN Organic Farmer Surveys

Our surveys also asked farmers about the production challenges they face. In 2014, at least 50 percent of all respondents said the following had been "medium" or "big" problems for them in 2013: extreme weather (80 percent); public confusion about "organic" and/or competition from labels like "natural" (77 percent); cost of fuel (74 percent); weed control (67 percent); cost of health insurance (63 percent); and cost of land – to buy or rent (52 percent).

Table 6 offers more detail, showing the five biggest production challenges each type of farmer reported in both 2011 and in 2014. Some topics, like price of feed for dairy producers and cost of labor for fruit and vegetable producers, remained consistent over time. Many—like extreme weather, the cost of health insurance and weed control—were common to more than one type of organic farm.

Table 6. Respondents' Top 5 Production Challenges (unordered)								
Crop F	armers	Dairy F	armers	Fruit & Veg Vegetable Farmers Farmers		table ners	Fruit Farmers	
2011	2014	2011	2014	2011	20 <sup>-</sup>	14	2014	
Availability of organic seed	Cost of health insurance	Cost of organic seed	Cost of health insurance	Availability	/ or cost c	of health ii	nsurance	
Cost of purchased inputs other than seed and fuel	Extreme weather	Cost of purchased inputs (other than seed and fuel)	Extreme weather	Competition from imports		Competition from imports Extreme we		eme weather
Cost of fuel	Land cost (purchase or rental)	Cost of fuel	Land cost (purchase or rental)	cost Public confusion about v ase or "organic" means or comp tal) from labels like "natur		vhat etition al"	Cost of fuel	
Competition from imports	Public confusion about "organic" & competition from labels like "natural"	Price of organic feed		Insect pests other than soybean aphid		Labor cost		
Weed control       Weed control       Public         Confusion about       "organic"/         Competition       from labels like         "natural"		Weed c	control		Insect pests other than soybean aphid			

Source: 2014 & 2015 MN Organic Farmer Surveys

Our survey also asked farmers what research topics are most important to organic agriculture in Minnesota (not just to their own operations). In 2014, 90 percent or more said they considered the following topics "moderately" or "very" important: consumer attitudes and behavior (93 percent); economics of organic farming (92 percent); weed management (91 percent); soil health/biology (90 percent); GMO pollen drift (90 percent); yields (90 percent); organic food nutrition (90 percent); and soil fertility (90 percent).

Table 7 provides more detail and shows the top five research topics they rated "very important" in both 2011 and 2014. Soil health, soil fertility, weed management, and GMO pollen drift, were cited over and over again.

Table 7. Respondents' 5 "Most Important" Research Topics         for Minnesota Organic Agriculture (unordered)							
Crop Farmers		Dairy Farmers		Fruit & Veg Farmers	Vegetable Farmers	Fruit Farmers	
2011	2014	2011	2014	2011	2014	2014	
Weed management		Weed mgmt	Livestock health	Insect pests & pest mgmt.	Weed mgmt.	Seed breeding / variety devlpmt.	
Seed breeding/ variety devlpmt.	GMO pollen drift	GMO pollen drift	Consumer attitudes/ behaviors	GMO pollen drift	Plant diseases	GMO pollen drift	
Yields	Soil fertility	Soil fe	ertility		Soil fertility		
Soil health/biology Soil h		Soil healt	h/biology	Soil health/biology			
Marketing	Consumer attitudes/ behaviors	Nutritional studies on organic food	Milk quality	Nutritional studies on organic food	Economics of o	rganic farming	

## **Minnesota Department of Agriculture**

The MDA has provided dedicated support to organic and prospective organic farmers and handlers since the 1980s. Recent and ongoing offerings and activities include the following. We highlight some of the programs below.

- Minnesota Organic Conference (annual)
- <u>Minnesota Organic Network</u> Listserv
- Organic Certification Cost Share
- Transition to Organic Cost Share
- Directory of Minnesota Organic Farms
- Intro to Organic Processing workshops
- List of USDA-Accredited Certifiers that serve Minnesota
- Organic (farm) Hive Hosts list for Commercial Beekeepers
- <u>Driftwatch</u><sup>™</sup> sensitive crops registry\*
- Organic Farm Please Do Not Spray signs
- Sustainable Agriculture Demonstration Grants\*
- Value Added Grants\*
- Livestock Investment Grants\*
- Market Development Assistance\*

\*Not exclusive to organic, but available to and used by organic operations

## Minnesota Organic Conference

Since 2003, MDA staff have coordinated an annual 2-day Minnesota Organic Conference that occurs in early January in St. Cloud. The conference is farmer-focused and includes topics for prospective, beginning, intermediate, and seasoned organic producers. An 80-vendor trade show compliments an educational program with 36 breakout sessions. A list of breakout topics the conference has offered since 2012 is provided in Appendix B. Attendance grew from about 200 attendees in 2003 to 613 in 2016, and there is typically a waiting list for vendors who want booths in the trade show. We require the conference caterer to source organic and Minnesota-grown ingredients, and we tap local, regional, and nationally known presenters, including farmers, university and Extension personnel, nonprofit leaders, and experts from private industry.

## Minnesota Organic Network Listserv

The MDA sponsors and administers the Minnesota Organic Network listserv, a 320 member e-mail forum where farmers and others involved in organic production can share information.

## **Organic Certification Cost Share Program (OCCSP)**

In 2000, Minnesota pioneered a program to refund farmers a portion of the cost to obtain organic certification. The idea was picked up at the national level, and was subsequently implemented nationwide. The OCCSP has been funded through the Federal Farm Bill since 2002, with the exception of 2013-14.



The program provides financial relief from the cost of the certification that is required by USDA. Certified organic farmers and handlers can be reimbursed for 75 percent of their certification costs, with a cap of \$750 per certificate. This means that a farm certified to produce crops, or a handler certified to process organic products can receive a maximum reimbursement of \$750 each year. A farm certified for both crops and livestock can receive up to \$1,500. State departments of agriculture administer the funds under written agreements with USDA. MDA staff puts a great deal of effort into publicizing the cost share opportunity in Minnesota and works directly with certifying agencies to make the application process as simple and streamlined for applicants as possible. Participation in Minnesota's program has increased annually, as shown in Table 8.

Table 8. Organic Cost Share Participation in Minnesota						
Year	# Farmers	# Handlers	Total Disbursed			
2011	389	98	\$349,713			
2012	417	115	\$402,832			
2013		No funds available				
2014	420	124	\$408,591			
2015	453	129	\$438,831			

In May 2015, we conducted a mail survey of organic farmers in Minnesota to try to determine why more do not apply. We sent a colorful postage-paid tear off reply card survey to 299 farms that had received application materials in the prior year but did not return them. We received 45 responses (15 percent response rate): 2 percent forgot; 29 percent were not certified operations; 9 percent said too much paperwork/not worth the bother; 31 percent said religious/cultural reasons (Amish, for example); 40 percent said they do not accept government payments; 18 percent said they find organic farming profitable, so the payment was not necessary or appropriate. (Note: percentages exceed 100 because respondents were asked to check as many reasons as apply.)

## **Transition to Organic Cost Share**

In 2013, on the advice of the OATF, MDA started a similar cost share program for farmers in transition to organic. The program is designed to encourage transitioning farmers to start working with a certifying agency early in their transition. This way, they have a reliable source of information regarding practices and inputs that are (and are not) allowed, and they can go through one or more "practice" on-farm inspections. The MDA reimburses 75 percent of the cost of hiring the certifying agency, soil testing, and attending an organic conference in Minnesota or a neighboring state. Participation has been low, and we are considering new outreach strategies to increase the number of farmers it serves. We find that it's difficult to identify farmers who are in transition – they are really not on anybody's radar screen until they contact a certifying agency and declare their intention to certify. In addition, these farmers may not perceive a benefit to working with (and paying for) a certifier until they are ready to actually certify -- even if 75 percent of the cost is covered.

Several other states have heard about the transition program and contacted our staff to learn more about the program, and North Dakota has replicated it.

## **Organic Activities by Partner Organizations**

#### **University of Minnesota**

The U of M has active teaching, research, and extension programs related to organic food and agriculture. The U of M is one of only six land grant universities to receive a perfect rating in the Organic Farming Research Foundation's <u>2012 Organic Land Grant Assessment</u>.

The U of M was also identified as a leader in <u>Organic Research and Outreach in the North Central Region</u> published by CERES Trust in February 2015. That report noted that:

With more than 1,000 acres used for organic research, a 110-cow certified organic research dairy herd, and two new organic food system undergraduate majors, the University of Minnesota has made a major investment in organic research capacity. The U of M organic research and outreach program involves faculty from agronomy, horticulture, economics, entomology, animal science, veterinary medicine, and food science. The U of M hosts annual organic crop and dairy field days and provides a wide variety of Extension publications, refereed articles, and web resources. The U of M Library has established an innovative database where published organic research papers are archived, described and linked.

The following is a brief overview of University research, extension, and teaching activities related to organic food and agriculture.

#### Research and Extension

The U of M currently has more than 20 ongoing research and extension projects that focus on organic food and agriculture. Many involve collaboration across disciplines and locations, and most are externally funded.

- *Cropping Systems:* Current projects focus on a wide range of issues including weed control, cover crops, plant breeding, soil health, insect pest control tillage systems, and a comprehensive extension program on transition to organic production.
- *Economics:* A recently completed project analyzed enterprise and whole-farm performance of transitioning and recently certified field crop and dairy farms and developed educational materials for transitioning farmers. Enterprise and whole farm financial performance data for organic farms is available from FINBIN.
- *Horticultural Systems:* Current projects focus on the use of high tunnel systems for season extension in fruit, pepper and berry production; strip tillage for improved soil quality in squash; and biological insect control strategies to improve the production of organic vegetables and fruit.
- *Livestock Systems:* An active research and extension program at the West Central Research and Outreach Center in Morris, MN focuses on winter housing systems, fly control, grain supplementation strategies, and forage production systems in organic dairy production.

A complete list of current projects is available at <u>www.organicag.umn.edu/research/</u>.

The Southwest Research and Outreach Center in Lamberton, MN hosts two annual field days: Season Extension Day in March and Organic Field Day in July. The West Central Research and Outreach Center in Morris, MN hosts WCROC Organic Dairy Day each August.

#### Education

The U of M offers two undergraduate majors that give students an opportunity to focus on organic food production: Food Systems and Plant Science. The Food Systems major specifically includes a track on "Organic and Local Food Production." The University offers two undergraduate minors that give students in other majors a chance to explore aspects of organic food and agriculture: Sustainable Agriculture and Sustainability Studies. The University also offers a graduate minor in Sustainable Agricultural Systems that requires both coursework and an internship specifically related to sustainable agriculture.

Cornercopia, the University's 2.4 acre student organic farm, gives students opportunities to learn firsthand what it takes to plan, grow, and market organic food through coursework, internships, volunteer work, and other activities. Each year, students produce more than 100 varieties of fruits and vegetables and market them on the Twin Cities campus. While a *Student Organic Farm: Planning, Growing, and Marketing* course offers students specific training in farm planning for organic production, organic soil management approaches, and adding value to organic produce, students who are not enrolled in this course can work at Cornercopia, too.

A more detailed description of educational programs a listing of course offerings, and additional information on Cornercopia are available at <a href="http://www.organicag.umn.edu/teaching">www.organicag.umn.edu/teaching</a>

#### **USDA Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS)**

The NRCS is the USDA's principal agency for providing conservation technical assistance to private landowners, conservation districts, Tribes, and other organizations. NRCS draws on a long history of helping people help the land. For 80 years, NRCS and its predecessor agencies have worked in close partnerships with farmers and ranchers, local and state governments, and other federal agencies to maintain healthy and productive working landscapes.

NRCS offers voluntary programs to eligible landowners and agricultural producers to provide financial and technical assistance to help manage natural resources in a sustainable manner. Through these programs the agency provides financial assistance for planning and implementing conservation practices that address natural resource concerns or opportunities to help save energy, improve soil, water, plant, air, animal and related resources on agricultural lands and non-industrial private forestland.

The following NRCS programs offer financial assistance for organic or transitioning producers: The Conservation Stewardship Program (CSP) helps agricultural producers maintain and improve their existing conservation systems and adopt additional conservation activities to address priority resource concerns. Participants earn CSP payments for conservation performance—the higher the performance, the higher the payment. Through CSP, participants can take additional steps to improve the resource conditions on their land including soil, air and habitat quality, water quality and quantity, and energy conservation.

The Environmental Quality Incentives Program (EQIP) provides financial and technical assistance to agricultural producers in order to address natural resource concerns and deliver environmental benefits such as improved water and air quality, conserved ground and surface water, reduced soil erosion and sedimentation, or improved or created wildlife habitat. The EQIP Organic Initiative provides financial assistance to help organic producers address conservation and resource concerns. NRCS encourages organic producers to apply in either the Certified Organic or the Transition to Organic program, but they may apply to any of the agency's funding categories. Tables 9 and 10 show the EQIP Organic and Transitional funds awarded in Minnesota since 2011.

Tables 9 and 10. NRCS-EQIP Organic FarmerParticipation and Funding in Minnesota, 2011-15.							
Year	# Certified Organic Contracts	Value	# Transitional Organic Contracts	Value			
2011	14	\$107,939	14	\$146,123			
2012	7	\$65,494	9	\$111,195			
2013	10	\$85,584	4	\$10,459			
2014	8	\$31,754	11	\$25,734			
2015	2	\$13,354	5	\$45,638			
Totals	41	\$304,125	43	\$339,149			
Year	# High Tunnel Organic Contracts	Value	# High Tunnel Transitional Organic Contracts	Value			
2011	3	\$12,567	1	\$3,266			
2012	0		0				

Totals	5	\$27,212	3	\$20,993
2015	0		1	\$8,100
2014	0		1	\$9,627
2013	2	\$14,645	0	
2012	Ū		•	

Source: NRCS - Minnesota

#### USDA Minnesota Farm Service Agency (FSA)

Each year, FSA attends the Minnesota Organic Conference and provides an educational exhibitor booth about FSA services and staff, visiting with attendees about who FSA is and how the agency can help organic producers. For the past two years, FSA has also sent selected staff to attend the regional MOSES Organic Conference in Wisconsin to share information, and to learn as well.

FSA staff have undergone a USDA internal "Organic 101" training. Several staff from county offices and the state office have received additional training on organic from USDA Organic Policy Advisor Betsy Rakola, gaining knowledge and skills that will help them improve the services they provide to organic producers.

FSA has played a vital role in transitioning the next generation of farmers into farming through the loan programs they offer. FSA makes direct and guaranteed operating and farm ownership loans to eligible farmers and ranchers. The number of FSA Direct Farm Ownership loans has dramatically increased over the last three years. The FSA in Minnesota has made 605 Direct Farm Ownership Loans over this period, and more than three quarters of these were to beginning and underserved producers.

Three years ago, FSA introduced a new Direct Operating Microloan program, which is designed for small and beginning farmers. It requires less paperwork and offers expanded eligibility requirements compared to other loans. The program has been very successful and is now being expanded further to include Direct Farm Ownership loans. The FSA in Minnesota made over 440 microloans in the past three years, increasing lending to small and niche farm operations.

The Farm Storage Facility Loan Program (FSFL) provides low interest financing producers can use to build or upgrade storage or handling facilities. In 2015 additional FSFL commodities were added that expand the options for producers. In addition, the Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) provides financial assistance to producers of organic and conventionally grown crops that do not qualify for coverage under traditional crop insurance plans. Beginning in 2015, buy-up coverage levels were made available in addition to the basic coverage offered. There is an organic price option available when securing NAP coverage.

## USDA Risk Management Agency (RMA)

USDA's Risk Management Agency (RMA) recognizes organic methods as good farming practices and continues to move forward in improving crop insurance coverage for organic producers and producers transitioning to organic production to make viable and effective risk management options available.

RMA has expanded crop insurance options for organic producers through new and innovative programs, including the Whole-Farm Revenue Protection policy, the contract price option, and price elections that allow farms to protect the market value of their crops more accurately. The cumulative effect of these efforts is a stronger farm safety net for producers and greater options for consumers. On September 9, 2015, RMA announced expansion of the availability of premium price elections for organic crops, now available for 47 crops nationwide, up from 4 crops in 2011 crop year. In 2011, 60 percent of crop farmers reported buying insurance for their organic crops. By 2014, that number had increased to 75 percent. (MDA, 2011; MDA, 2014)

RMA provides educational opportunities through its Risk Management Education & Outreach program (RME). Many of these groups that receive cooperative agreement funds are focused toward organic crop production. In recent years, the program has provided approximately \$2 million annually to educational programs nationwide, with \$380,000 of that in 2014-2015 going to recipients through the St. Paul RMA Regional Office, which serves Minnesota, Iowa, and Wisconsin. For more information on the RME program, please visit: www.rma.usda.gov/aboutrma/who/aboutrme.html

Each year, RMA employees routinely attend trainings and conferences to both further their knowledge of organic production and to present about current RMA programs that may benefit the organic community. Conferences and training that RMA personnel have attended include:

- Minnesota Organic Conference
- MOSES Organic Conference
- Upper Midwest Fruit & Vegetable Growers Conference
- Wisconsin FAC Organic Meeting
- Minnesota Organic Advisory Task Force
- Organic Field Day at U of M Southwest Research and Outreach Center, Lamberton, MN
- Organic/Whole Farm Revenue Protection Presentation, Iowa City, IA.
- MOSES-sponsored field days

For more information on risk management tools available for organic farmers, see the RMA Organic Crops website at: <u>www.rma.usda.gov/news/currentissues/organics/</u>. Crop insurance is sold and delivered solely through private crop insurance agents. To learn more about RMA, crop insurance and the modern farm safety net, please visit the RMA website at: <u>www.rma.usda.gov</u>

# Recommendations

## **Previous Recommendations – Progress Toward Goals**

The table below reflects activity and progress on recommendations contained in the 2010 Status of Organic Agriculture in Minnesota report.

Table 10. Previous Organic Recommendations and Progress Toward Goals									
KEY: +++ substantial progress ++	modest pro	ogress + little progress -no progress							
Recommendation	Progress	Activities							
Educa	tion and In	formation							
Continue MN Organic Conference, farmer and buyer directories.	++	Minnesota Organic Conference (MOC) attendance increases each year. The MDA publishes Directory of <i>MN</i> <i>Organic Farms</i> bi-annually. U of M has not updated 2010 Organic Buyers Directory.							
Continue Organic Farm Business Management Program.	+	Federal funding ended several years ago. Some organic farmers still participate in FBM and report data to FINBIN database (www.finbin.umn.edu)							
Investigate and quantify environmental consequences of organic farming. Develop management practices that mitigate negative consequences; promote environmentally sustainable organic practices.	++	MDA funded 12 or more Sustainable Agriculture Demonstration Grant projects on organic farms between 2011 and 2015.							
Increase outreach to nontraditional farmers.	+	MDA Ag Marketing and Development Division has increased its outreach to and interaction with nontraditional, (including immigrant) farmers. Most assistance has been in the areas of beginning farmer issues, land access, and integrated pest management.							

Table 10. Previous Organic Rec	commenda	ations and Progress Toward Goals						
KEY: +++ substantial progress ++	modest pro	ogress + little progress -no progress						
Recommendation	Progress	Activities						
Marketing and Promotion								
Encourage expansion of certified organic processing and distribution capacity.	+++	MDA Value Added Grant program has funded at least 30 organic projects, products, or companies since 2013. Awards are listed at <u>www.mda.state.mn.us/grants/grants/</u> valueaddedgrant.aspx						
Provide clear information about organic methods and food in order to help organic farmers market their products and consumers make informed choices about selecting organic.	++	The Minnesota Organic Advisory Task Force formed a consumer issues subcommittee and recommended a number of activities MDA and U of M could explore.						
Encourage the purchase of local organic products through programs like Minnesota Grown.	++	As of 2015, Minnesota Grown had 39 certified organic members. Some use the <i>Minnesota Grown Organic</i> logo.						
Investigate reciprocal training opportunities for professional development of MDA staff and others.	++	MDA organic program staff has provided in-service training and direct assistance to other divisions and their clients.						
Technical a	and Financ	ial Assistance						
Develop programs to provide assistance to farmers during transition.	+++	MDA created a transition assistance program in 2011. Several states have inquired about it; North Dakota has replicated it.						
Increase organic loan recipients.	-	There was little Shared Savings Loan activity of any kind; during this period, it was changed to a participation loan (where review is overseen by lenders), with the expectation of increased activity.						
Continue to offer Organic Certification Cost Share.	+++	MDA continues to administer federal organic certification cost share funds, with the exception of 2009, when Congress did not appropriate funds.						
Polic	cy and Reg	ulation						
Inform agricultural leaders, organic farmers, and consumers about organic laws and regulations, including crop insurance.	++	Provided information to legislators and staff upon request and via OATF. Commissioner submitted several written comments to MN congressional delegation and to USDA per recommendations by OATF.						
Organic Crop Insurance – Monitor and comment on USDA efforts to assess and reform equitability of crop insurance available to organic farmers.	+	Distributed information via Organic Network listserv, informational sessions and booths at MN Organic Conference, directed individual farmers to appropriate RMA or FSA staff.						
Cooperate with the National Organic Program on enforcement of the National Organic Standards	++	Referred complainants to appropriate USDA office and provided link on organic web page. The MDA's Dairy and Food division contacted NOP staff during label review and approval process, as needed.						
Exempt Registry – Create a state registration program or mechanism for organic farms exempt from the requirement to certify.	-	We did not pursue this project.						

Table 10. Previous Organic Recommendations and Progress Toward Goals									
KEY: +++ substantial progress ++	modest pro	ogress + little progress -no progress							
Recommendation	Progress	Activities							
Polic	cy and Reg	julation							
Help organic farmers protect the integrity of organic crops and livestock with regard to spray drift. Offer no-spray signs, a sensitive crops registry, and clear avenues for reporting drift.									
	Research								
Identify and share organic farmers' research needs.	++	Conducted organic farmer surveys. Shared information with U of M faculty through OATF and to others, like ERS, upon request.							
Investigate research questions germane to organic production and handling, guided by stakeholder interests, needs, and priorities.	+++	U of M obtained state, federal, and private funding for numerous organic research/outreach projects involving crops, soils, horticulture, animal and veterinary science, entomology, economics, and food science. See: <u>www.organicag.umn.edu/research</u> .							

## **Current Recommendations**

The MDA recommends that we, the U of M, and other partners in the state undertake a number of efforts to support and expand the growth of Minnesota's organic agriculture sector and the interests of producers, value added businesses, consumers and associated services it comprises. These recommendations are based on input contributed by the Minnesota OATF, survey responses by organic farmer stakeholders, the experiences of organizational partners, and other direct input to MDA from the organic community.

## Programs

Continue to provide reliable, unbiased information to organic and prospective organic producers and handlers, consumers, and other stakeholders, referring them to other partners as appropriate.

In collaboration with partners, monitor organic/prospective organic producers' information needs and deliver programs like the *Minnesota Organic Conference*, stand-alone workshops, and field days.

Facilitate connections between organic farmers and organic food companies. Help both identify and pursue domestic and international marketing opportunities.

Continue to administer federal organic certification cost share funds and expand transition to organic cost share program (NOTE: will require additional funding).

Continue statutory responsibility to investigate and respond to pesticide drift complaints. Provide collateral materials like *Please Do Not Spray* signs and services such as the *Driftwatch™* registry that help organic producers make applicators aware of their status.

Ensure that organic producers and organic companies know about their eligibility for MDA programs like the Value Added Grant Program, Livestock Investment Grant Program, Sustainable Agriculture Demonstration Grant Program, Specialty Crop Block Grant Program, and Ioans.

Promote networking within the organic community by maintaining the MDA Organic Network Listserv.

Encourage colleges in the Minnesota State and Colleges & Universities system to include organic topics in their applied agriculture curricula.

Enhance undergraduate and graduate organic curricula at the U of M – both in and beyond the Colleges of Food, Agriculture, and Natural Resource Science and Veterinary Medicine. Continue to offer hands-on organic learning opportunities such the U of M student organic farm and graduate assistantships.

#### Policy & Regulatory Support

Keep Minnesota agricultural leaders, organic farmers, and consumers informed about proposed changes to organic laws and regulations that could affect them, and comment as appropriate.

Monitor labeling claims such as "Non-GMO" and "Natural," considering organic producer, processor, and consumer interests.

Review adequacy of liability insurance requirements for pesticide applicators.

Consider prohibiting pesticide application on roadsides and rights of way that adjoin certified organic land when requested by the organic farm operator, provided that a noxious weed management plan is in place.

#### Research

Continue support for both long-term and short-term organic cropping systems research at the U of M Southwest Research and Outreach Center and for organic dairy research at the West Central Research and Outreach Center.

Pursue applied research in areas that are high priority for organic producers, including: crop and livestock breeding for organic systems; soil health and fertility; weed management; insect pest management; physical and economic implications of GMO pollen drift; food safety protocols that comply with organic standards; nutritional composition of organic foods; barriers to adoption (transition); and organic farm profitability.

Regularly interact with MN OATF members, organic farmers, and organic handlers to learn about emerging research and information needs. Actively engage organic farmers (or handlers, as appropriate) in designing and carrying out experiments and outreach.

Ensure that researchers who have organic interests know about legislatively-funded research opportunities administered by the MDA (e.g., Crop Research Grants, Agriculture Research, Education, Extension and Technology Transfer Program, and Sustainable Agriculture Demonstration Grants).

Glean information on organic trends within and outside Minnesota from public and private data sources, and share this information and opportunities with stakeholders and partners.

# References

Agricultural Marketing Service. 2016. National organic grain and feedstuffs - bi-weekly. USDA. Greeley, CO. <u>www.ams.usda.gov/market-news/organic-market-news-reports</u>

Agricultural Marketing Service. 2016b. Research and Promotion. USDA. Washington, DC. <u>www.ams.usda.gov/rules-regulations/research-promotion</u>

Bunge, Jacob and Annie Gasparro. 2015. Organic vs non-GMO labels. Who's Winning? Organic and non-GMO companies push for prominence – and meaning for their labels. Wall Street Journal, Dec. 8. New York, NY.

The Ceres Trust. 2015. Organic research and outreach in the north central region – Feb. 2015. Chicago, IL. <u>http://cerestrust.org/organic-research-outreach-north-central-feb-2015/</u>

Crawford, Elizabeth. 2014. Who buys organic and where they buy it is evolving. Food Navigator. William Reed

Business Media, Montpelier, France. <u>www.foodnavigator-usa.com/Markets/Who-buys-organic-and-where-is-evolving</u>

Economic Research Service. 2014. Organic market overview. USDA. Washington, DC. <u>www.ers.usda.gov/topics/natural-resources-environment/organic-agriculture/organic-market-overview.aspx</u>

Food Navigator. 2016. Natural claims. William Reed Business Media, Montpelier, France. <u>http://www.foodnavigator-usa.com/Trends/Natural-claims</u>

Foreign Agricultural Service. 2016. Global Agricultural Trade System Online. USDA. Washington, D.C. <u>http://apps.fas.usda.gov/gats</u>

The Hartman Group. 2014. Organic usage: will the numbers change in 2014? <u>http://www.hartman-group.com/acumenPdfs/organic-usage-infographic-2014-05-08.pdf</u>

The Hartman Group. 2014b. Who buys organic? <u>http://www.hartman-group.com/hartbeat-acumen/76/who-buys-organic</u>

The Hartman Group. 2015. Profile of organic users. <u>http://hartbeat.hartman-group.com/acumenPdfs/organic-consumer-profile-2015-08-30.pdf</u>

Minnesota Organic Advisory Task Force. 2013, 2014, 2015. Meeting minutes. Minnesota Department of Agriculture. St. Paul, MN. <u>www.mda.state.mn.us/organic</u>

Mintel, 2015. Organic food and beverage shoppers - US - March 2015. Chicago, IL. www.mintel.com

National Agriculture Statistics Service. 2012. 2011 certified organic production survey. USDA. Washington, DC. <u>http://sustainableagriculture.net/wp-content/uploads/2012/10/USDA-2011-Organic-Production-Survey.pdf</u>

National Agriculture Statistics Service. 2015. 2014 organic survey. USDA. Washington, DC. www.agcensus.usda.gov/Publications/2012/Online\_Resources/Organics/

National Agriculture Statistics Service. 2016. Quick stats (Minnesota). USDA. Washington, DC. <u>http://quickstats.nass.usda.gov</u>

National Organic Program. 2016. 2015 count of United States certified organic operations by state or territory. Agricultural Marketing Service. USDA. Washington, D.C. www.ams.usda.gov/sites/default/files/media/USDA Certified Organic Operations by State.pdf

National Organic Program. 2016. Data history. Organic INTEGRITY database. Agricultural Marketing Service. USDA. Washington, DC. <u>https://apps.ams.usda.gov/Integrity/Reports/DataHistory.aspx</u>

Organic Farming Research Foundation. 2012. 2012 Organic land grant university assessment. Santa Cruz, CA. <u>http://ofrf.org/sites/ofrf.org/files/docs/pdf/2012-LandGrantAssessment-forscreen.pdf</u>

Organic Trade Association. 2015. 2015 Organic industry survey, executive summary. Washington, DC.

Organic Trade Association. 2015b. There's more to organic than meets the eye. Washington, D.C. <u>http://ota.com/sites/default/files/indexed\_files/StateOfOrganicIndustry\_0.pdf</u>

Roseboro, Ken. 2013. Will non-GMO compete with or complement organic? The Organic & Non-GMO Report. May 31. Evergreen Publishing, Inc. Fairfield, IA.

Roseboro, Ken. 2015. Is non-GMO hurting organic? The Organic & Non-GMO Report. May 31. Evergreen Publishing, Inc. Fairfield, IA.

Willer, Helga and Julia Lernoud. 2015. The world of organic agriculture 2015: Summary. In The world of organic agriculture - statistics & emerging trends 2015. Research Institute of Organic Agriculture (FiBL). Frick, Switzerland and International Federation of Organic Agriculture Movements. Bonn, Germany. <u>www.organic-world.net/yearbook-2015.html</u>

# Appendices

Appendix A. 2014 Minnesota Organic Farmer Survey

Appendix B. Minnesota Organic Conference Educational Breakout Sessions 2012-16

Appendix C. Minnesota Organic Legislative History

# Appendix A. 2014 Minnesota Organic Farmer Survey



625 Robert Street North, St. Paul, MN 55155-2538 www.mda.state.mn.us

## 2014 Minnesota Organic Farmer Survey

March 2014

Dear Organic Grower:

Every couple of years, the Minnesota Department of Agriculture surveys organic farmers to learn about how organic agriculture is developing in Minnesota and what organic farmers need. You can see results of recent surveys at <a href="http://www.mda.state.mn.us/organic">www.mda.state.mn.us/organic</a>.

This year, we are asking 27 questions about you, your operation, and your opinions. Please return one survey per farm in the enclosed envelope before **April 15, 2014.** If a question does not apply, just leave it blank. **If you have questions or you are not a certified organic grower and want to be removed from our mailing list, please call Meg at 651-201-6616.** The survey is voluntary and all individual responses will remain confidential. Thanks for your help.

1. H	ow old were you on December 31, 2013? years	
2. N	lark which applies: a. Entire operation certified organic b. Some certified organic, some in transition c. Split operation: certified organic & conventional	<ul> <li>d. Organic, exempt from certification</li> <li>e. Does not apply: I am not/no longer organic</li> </ul>
3. H	ow many years have you operated a farm?	
4. H	ow many years have you farmed certified organic?	
5. N	ame of current certifying agency(ies):	
6. H	ow did you start farming organic?	
	<ul> <li>a. Started out as conventional and transitioned to organic</li> <li>b. Have always farmed organically</li> <li>c. Other</li> </ul>	C
7. Wh	at was your primary organic farming enterprise in 2013? (m	ark only <b>ONE</b> )
	<ul> <li>a. Cash crop (grains, oilseeds, and/or hay, etc.) □ i. Foo</li> <li>b. Dairy</li> <li>c. Other livestock (including beef, poultry, sheep, goats, etc.)</li> <li>d. Vegetables</li> <li>e. Fruit</li> <li>f. Other:</li></ul>	d grade □ ii. Feed grade □ iii. Both etc.)
8. Las	st year (2013) did you:	Why?
	<ul> <li>a. Increase organic acreage or livestock numbers</li> <li>b. Decrease organic acreage or livestock numbers</li> <li>c. Maintain current organic acreage or livestock numbers</li> </ul>	
9. Du	ring the next five years, do you intend to:	Why?
	<ul> <li>a. Increase organic acreage or livestock numbers</li> <li>b. Decrease organic acreage or livestock numbers</li> <li>c. Maintain current organic acreage or livestock numbers</li> </ul>	

10.	In your experience, how do the production costs of o	rganic farn	ning compa	re with conve	ntional?	
	□ a. Organic costs are higher □ b. They are about	t the same	e 🗆 c.C	organic costs	are lower	
11.	In your experience, how does the profitability of organ	nic farming	ompare w	vith conventio	nal?	
	□ a. Organic is more profitable □ b. They are abo	out the sam	ne 🗆 c.	Organic is les	s profitable	
12.	Do you buy crop insurance for your organic production	? □ Ye	es □ No			
13.	How many people (incl. self, family, hired labor) work or	n the farm?	? a. Full-tim	e: b. F	Part-time:	
14.	Do you think you or a family member will be farming	a. In 5	years?	□ Yes □	] No	
		b. In 10	) years?	□ Yes □	] No	
		c. In 20	) years?	□ Yes □	] No	
15.	How important are the following in <b>YOUR</b> decision to fa	arm organi	callv?			
			Not	Slight	ly Ve	ery
			Importar	nt Impoi	, tant In	nportant
			▼ <sup>′</sup>	▼	▼	
	a. Price premiums		▼ <sup>′</sup> □	▼ □	▼ 	]
	a. Price premiums b. Production costs		▼ <sup>′</sup> □	▼ □		   
	<ul><li>a. Price premiums</li><li>b. Production costs</li><li>c. Health/safety (self, family, farm employees)</li></ul>		▼ <sup>′</sup> ロ	▼ □		     
	<ul> <li>a. Price premiums</li> <li>b. Production costs</li> <li>c. Health/safety (self, family, farm employees)</li> <li>d. Think organic food is healthier or higher quality</li> </ul>		▼ <sup>′</sup> □	▼ □ □		     
	<ul> <li>a. Price premiums</li> <li>b. Production costs</li> <li>c. Health/safety (self, family, farm employees)</li> <li>d. Think organic food is healthier or higher quality</li> <li>e. Environmental/conservation reasons</li> </ul>		▼ <sup>′</sup> □	▼ 	□ □	,, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
	<ul> <li>a. Price premiums</li> <li>b. Production costs</li> <li>c. Health/safety (self, family, farm employees)</li> <li>d. Think organic food is healthier or higher quality</li> <li>e. Environmental/conservation reasons</li> <li>f. Personal satisfaction - I enjoy farming this way</li> </ul>		▼ <sup>′</sup>	▼ 	▼ C C	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
	<ul> <li>a. Price premiums</li> <li>b. Production costs</li> <li>c. Health/safety (self, family, farm employees)</li> <li>d. Think organic food is healthier or higher quality</li> <li>e. Environmental/conservation reasons</li> <li>f. Personal satisfaction - I enjoy farming this way</li> <li>g. Philosophical/ethical reasons</li> </ul>		▼ <sup>′</sup> □	▼ 	▼ 	,, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
	<ul> <li>a. Price premiums</li> <li>b. Production costs</li> <li>c. Health/safety (self, family, farm employees)</li> <li>d. Think organic food is healthier or higher quality</li> <li>e. Environmental/conservation reasons</li> <li>f. Personal satisfaction - I enjoy farming this way</li> <li>g. Philosophical/ethical reasons</li> <li>h. Other (explain)</li> </ul>		▼ 	▼ 	▼ C C C	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
16	<ul> <li>a. Price premiums</li> <li>b. Production costs</li> <li>c. Health/safety (self, family, farm employees)</li> <li>d. Think organic food is healthier or higher quality</li> <li>e. Environmental/conservation reasons</li> <li>f. Personal satisfaction - I enjoy farming this way</li> <li>g. Philosophical/ethical reasons</li> <li>h. Other (explain)</li></ul>		▼ □	▼ 	▼ □	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
16.	<ul> <li>a. Price premiums</li> <li>b. Production costs</li> <li>c. Health/safety (self, family, farm employees)</li> <li>d. Think organic food is healthier or higher quality</li> <li>e. Environmental/conservation reasons</li> <li>f. Personal satisfaction - I enjoy farming this way</li> <li>g. Philosophical/ethical reasons</li> <li>h. Other (explain)</li> <li>How important are the following research topics to organ</li> </ul>	unic agricu	▼ □ □ □ □ Iture in Minr Sliahtlv	▼ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □	✓	No
16.	<ul> <li>a. Price premiums</li> <li>b. Production costs</li> <li>c. Health/safety (self, family, farm employees)</li> <li>d. Think organic food is healthier or higher quality</li> <li>e. Environmental/conservation reasons</li> <li>f. Personal satisfaction - I enjoy farming this way</li> <li>g. Philosophical/ethical reasons</li> <li>h. Other (explain)</li> <li>How important are the following research topics to organ</li> </ul>	unic agricu lot nportant		▼ □	✓	No No Dpinion
16.	<ul> <li>a. Price premiums</li> <li>b. Production costs</li> <li>c. Health/safety (self, family, farm employees)</li> <li>d. Think organic food is healthier or higher quality</li> <li>e. Environmental/conservation reasons</li> <li>f. Personal satisfaction - I enjoy farming this way</li> <li>g. Philosophical/ethical reasons</li> <li>h. Other (explain)</li> <li>How important are the following research topics to organ</li></ul>	unic agricu lot nportant		v v v v v v v v v v v v v v	✓	No No Opinion
16.	<ul> <li>a. Price premiums</li> <li>b. Production costs</li> <li>c. Health/safety (self, family, farm employees)</li> <li>d. Think organic food is healthier or higher quality</li> <li>e. Environmental/conservation reasons</li> <li>f. Personal satisfaction - I enjoy farming this way</li> <li>g. Philosophical/ethical reasons</li> <li>h. Other (explain)</li> <li>How important are the following research topics to orga</li></ul>	unic agricu lot nportant		▼ 	✓ Very Important	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,

b.	Economics of organic farming	🗆	 🗆	
c.	GMO pollen drift	🗆	 🗆	
d.	Insect pests and pest management	🗆	 🗆	
e.	Livestock health	🗆	 🗆	
f.	Milk quality	🗆	 🗆	
g.	Organic crop/livestock marketing	🗆	 🗆	
h.	Organic food quality/safety studies	🗆	 🗆	
i.	Organic food nutrition studies	🗆	 🗆	
j.	Organic seed breeding/variety development	🗆	 🗆	
k.	Organic variety trials	🗆	 🗆	
I.	Plant diseases	🗆	 🗆	
m.	Soil fertility	🗆	 🗆	
n.	Soil health/biology	🗆	 🗆	
о.	Strategies for adapting to climate change	🗆	 🗆	
p.	Transition to organic (best practices)	🗆	 🗆	
q.	Weed management	🗆	 🗆	
r.	Yields/production	🗆	 🗆	
s.	Other (explain)		 	

17.	La	st year (2013), now big a challenge were the	Not a Problem ▼	Silor S F	you ? Slightly Problem	Medium Problem ▼	Big Problem ▼	Doesn't Apply ▼
	a.	Organic seed availability	🗆	C	]	🗆	ם	🗆
	b.	Organic seed price	🗆	C		🗆	ם	🗆
	c.	Organic feed availability	🗆	C		🗆	ם	🗆
	d.	Organic feed price	🗆	C		🛛	ם	🗆
	e.	Cost of fuel	🗆	C		🗆	ם	🗆
	f.	GMO pollen drift	🗆	C	ב	🗆	ם	🗆
	g.	Herbicide/pesticide drift	🗆	C	ב	🗆	ם	🗆
	h.	Soybean aphid	🗆	C	J	🗆	ם	🗆
	i.	Other insect pests (other than soybean aphi	d) 🗆	C	J	🗆	ם	🗆
	j.	Weed control	🗆	C	J	🗆	ם	🗆
	k.	Extreme weather	🗆	C	ב	🗆	ם	🗆
	I.	Labor availability	🗆	C	ב	🗆	ם	🗆
	m.	Labor cost	🗆	C	J	🗆	ם	🗆
	n.	Land cost (purchase price or rental rates)	🗆	C	J	🗆	ם	🗆
	о.	Availability of organic processing	🗆	C	J	🗆	ם	🗆
	p.	Transportation for organic crops or livestock	🗆	C	J	🗆	ם	🗆
	q.	Cost of health insurance	🗆	C	ב	🗆	ם	🗆
	r.	Cost of organic certification	🗆	C	J	🗆	ם	🗆
	s.	Competition from organic imports	🗆	C	J	🗆	ם	🗆
	t.	Public confusion about what "organic" mean	ns 🗆	C	J	🗆	ם	🗆
		or competition from labels like "natural"						
	u.	Other:						
18.	In	2013, what was your <u>total <b>gross</b> annual inco</u>	me from all fai	rmin	<b>ig</b> ?			
		a. Less than \$50,000	\$100,001-\$250,	000		□ e. \$5	00,001-\$1,00	0,000
		b. \$50,001-\$100,000	\$250,001-\$500,	,000		□ f. Ov	er \$1,000,000	)
19.	In	2013, what % of this <b>gross annual farm in</b>	come came from	m th	e sale of <b>o</b>	organic produ	ucts?	_%
20.	Dio	d you sell any certified organic product as co	nventional or no	n-G	MO in 201	3?		
		<ul><li>a. Yes, sold some certified organic production</li><li>b. Yes, sold some certified organic production</li><li>c. No, sold all certified organic as organic</li></ul>	on as conventio ion as non-GMC	nal )				
21.	Wł	nat kind of marketing help do you or would y	ou find most use	əful?	(check a	ll that apply)		
		<ul> <li>a. Grower directories</li> <li>b. Buyer directories</li> <li>c. Seminars to improve marketing skills</li> </ul>		d.   e.   f	Business Local or	planning/bus state events v	siness develo where I can m sions	pment ieet buyers
		g. Other		1.				

22. How interested are you in using the following markets for your organic production during the next 5 years?

				Already Use this Marke ▼	Not t Intereste	Slightly ed Interested	Moderately d Interested	Very Interested
	a.	Wholesale		·	·	·	·	·
		(to co-op, processor, mill, distributor,	broker)	□		ロ		ロ
	b.	Direct to consumers						
		(at farm stand, farmers market, CSA,	etc.)	□				ロ
	C.	Internet or mail order		□		□		ロ
	d.	Retailers						
		(to supermarket, natural foods store,	etc.)			¤	□	□
	e.	Restaurants/caterers				🗆	D	
	T.	Other Institutions (e.g., hospitals, s	schools	) ⊔	U 	U	U	
	g.	(cosmetically imperfect/less than Gra	da A)			L	⊔	u 
	h	Other					🖵	🖵
24.	. Do	<ul> <li>a. Farm papers</li> <li>b. Certifier newsletters</li> <li>c. E-mail</li> <li>b. you have an opinion on the current e</li> <li>a. Strongly support</li> <li>b. Don't support or oppose</li> </ul>	□ d. □ e. □ f.	My own web searc Meetings/conferer Field days institute a national	organic chec Strongly opp Not aware of	g. Cor h. Wel i. Oth koff program osed	iference calls binars er ? i't have opinic	 on
26.	Org do	ganic consumer demand has been gro you think this is?	owing ir	n the U.S., but the n	number of org	anic farms a	nd acres has	not. Why
27.		your opinion, what are the biggest cha	allenges	s <b>Minnesota</b> orgar	nic farmers are	e currently fa	cing?	

Thank you. Return in enclosed postage paid envelope or directly to: MDA Organic Program 625 Robert St N, Saint Paul MN 55155-2538

In accordance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, this information is available in alternative forms of communication upon request by calling 651/201-6000. TTY users can call the Minnesota Relay Service at 711. The MDA is an equal opportunity employer and provider.

# Appendix B. Minnesota Organic Conference Educational Breakout Sessions 2012-16

37 Years of Organic - Some Do's & Don't's

ABC-123: Intro to the Organic Rules

ABCs of Organic

Advanced Grazing: Pasture Planning (Workshop)

Advanced Soil Topics

- Alternative Fodders & Feedstuffs for Organic Dairy
- An Organic Checkoff: Why Reasonable People Disagree
- Backyard Biosecurity Basics for Poultry
- Best Stewardship Practices for Conserving Pollinators
- Beyond Paper: Record Keeping for Food Safety & Organic

**Biological Pest Management** 

- Breeding Field Corn for Organic Systems
- Building a Season-Long Forage Chain
- Building Better Bovines: Selection, Breeding, and Management for Top Returns
- **Building Your Brand**
- Buy My Rutabagas: Marketing Horticultural Crops to Food Stores
- Can Organic Agriculture Save Civilization? The Sequel to Dirt
- Caring for Animal Welfare
- Caring for Organic Fruit Trees
- Certified Organic High Tunnels: Long-Term Success and Sustainability, Part 1
- Challenges and Solutions in High Tunnel Vegetable Management
- Challenges for Improved Crop Insurance for Organic Farms: The Case for Whole Farm Adjusted Gross Revenue Lite
- Choosing Markets and Marketing Strategies that Fit
- Climate Change in Minnesota: Some Evidence and Implications
- **Conference Welcome**
- Consumer Insights Understanding the Organic Shopper
- Contract Basics & Beyond: Legal Strategies for Organic Farmers

Cover Cropping in Vegetables

Cover Cropping on a Vegetable Farm

- Creating Your Own Custom Vegetable Seed Varieties
- Dairy Animal Health Part I: Practical Strategies to Address Lameness
- Dairy Animal Health Part II: Practical Johne's Disease Prevention
- Dairy Footprint Calculator: Evaulating the Environmental Impacts of Conventional & Organic
- Dry Edible Bean Breeding; Agronomics and Markets for Organic Systems
- Emerging & Unusual Perennial Fruits with Market Potential
- Employee Management on Vegetable Farms
- Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy Options on the Farm
- Establishing and Renovating Organic Pastures
- **Expanding Organic Processing Options**
- Exploring the World to Secure Organic Seeds
- Family Farm as Heritage & Legacy: Estate and Transition Planning for Everyone! (Workshop)
- Farm Safety It's the Small Stuff!
- Farm to School: Is it Right for You?
- Feed Costs and Milk Production What's Forage Got to Do with It?
- Financial and Estate Planning -- Let's Talk Taxes
- Flaming and Other Strategies for Weed Control in Field Crops
- Fly Traps for Cattle
- Fodder Magic or Myth?
- Fundamentals Come First: Sustainable Pork Production in a Holistic Fashion
- Future Comes First
- Getting Calves Off to a Healthy Start
- Growing & Marketing Alternative Field Crops
- Growing Great GarlicGrowing Herbs for TCM: New Crops for Old Remedies
- Growing Organic Canning Crops
- Has the Movement Peaked? The Future of CSA

- Homeopathy for Cattle and other Livestock
- How to Make & Sell Food Products... Legally
- Identifying the Soil Microherd
- Improving Livestock Health and Well-being: a Producer's Toolbox
- Innovative Cover Cropping for Organic Grain Production
- Innovative Cover Cropping for Organic Vegetable Production
- Insect Monitoring & Control for the Organic Apple Orchard
- Inside Information: tips on working with inspectors and regulators
- Integrated Weed Management
- Integrating Cover Crops & Livestock
- Integrating Shiitake, Oyster, and Winecap Mushrooms into the Market Garden or as a Stand-Alone Operation
- Intro to Organic Certification: Rules & Regulations
- Intro to Organic Processing: Organic Certification and State Requirements
- Labor, Employment Law, Interns, & Migrant Education
- Lessons from a Lifetime of Raising Organic Chickens

Life in the Soil

- Livestock Nutrition Basics and Formulating Rations
- Looking into the Future: Benefits of Managing Soil Life
- Low-Energy Winter Growing in the Great White North
- Making Markets Work for Organic Growers
- Managing Field Crop Weeds During Transition
- Managing Microbes for Horticultural Systems
- Managing Weeds on Vegetable Farms Large and Small
- Marketing Success for Dairy Beef
- Marketing Your Organic Rotation-The Outlook for 2015 for Organic Grains and Alternative Crops.
- Maximize Crop Yield Through Adopting Technology
- Much Ado About Poo: How Will FSMA Impact You?
- Natural Approaches to Livestock Health
- Natural Medicine Chest for Livestock Health and Wellness
- Navigating Finance Options for Success

New & Used Farm Equipment for Produce Farmers

New Life for Ancient Wheats

No-Till Approaches to Field Crop Production

- No-Till Strategies for Vegetable Growers
- Nourishing Cattle to Enhance Genetic Expression
- Old, New & Fascinating Field Crops
- Open Mic on GMOs: What's Coming? Can GMOs & Organic Co-exist?

Organic & "Natural" Meat Processing

Organic & the 2012 Farm Bill

Organic Blue Fruit Production

- Organic Certification 101- Getting Started
- Organic Checkoff: Its Status & Prospects
- Organic Field Crop Basics
- Organic Field Crop Breeding & Genetics: Challenges & Strategies
- Organic Grain Marketing 303 (advanced)
- Organic Greenhouse Transplant Production
- **Organic Hog Production**
- Organic Management of Spotted Wing Drosophila
- Organic Paperwork: It's Easier Than You Think!
- Organic Pest Management in Brassicas
- **Organic Popcorn Production**
- Organic Production in Europe and Introducing the Concept of Flame Weeding
- Organic Recordkeeping: Tips, Tricks & Questions Answered
- Organic Research: What Do Farmers Want?
- Organic Under Glass & Plastic
- Outwintering Organic Cattle
- Permaculture and Perennial Crop Systems Design
- Pest Control for Organic Livestock Health, Comfort, and Productivity
- Pest Management in Organic Beans
- Pesticide Drift
- Pesticide Drift Panel: Perspectives from Farmers and Lawyers
- Pesticide Drift: What the MN Supreme Court Ruling Means for Your Organic Status
- Planning for Organic Transition 34

Postcards from the Edge: Agriculture in Iran and Dominica

Postcards from the Edge: An Overview of Hmong American Farmers in Minnesota

Postcards From the Edge: Norway & Denmark

Post-Harvest Handling: Quality Produce from the Field to the Box

- Producing Certified Organic Seed: The Basics
- Profitable Veggies: Practical Recordkeeping
- Promoting Pollinators in Rural Landscapes
- Raising Dairy Beef: Costs and Quality Comparison of Three Approaches
- **Raising Thrifty Dairy Calves**

Reading the Hair of the Bovine: Predicting Fertility, Performance, & Health

- **Reality Farming**
- Recordkeeping and Inspections: Survival Strategies
- Research Findings: Who's Transitioning and How in Minnesota
- **Resources for Organic Beginning Farmers**
- Saving Energy: The Best Investment You Can Make
- Selecting Dairy & Beef Cattle for Functional Efficiency

Selling Safe Eggs

- Small Scale Organic Poultry Production
- Soil is Not a Dirty Word: A Brief Introduction to Soil Science
- Soils, Soil Testing, Fertilizer Recommendations Part 1: The history of the science and how it applies to your farm
- Soils, Soil Testing, Fertilizer Recommendations Part 2: The cost effectiveness of fertilizer programs and nutrient management systems on your farm
- Spreading the Good Word about Organic
- Standing Out in a Crowded Field: Harnessing Social Media for Your Farm
- Starting an On-Farm Dairy and Cheese Making Operation: One Farm's Journey
- Steps to Success Improving Organic Farm (and Farmer) Performance
- Stockmanship: How to Think Like an Animal

Successfully Growing Garlic in the Upper Midwest

- Take 2 Brussels Sprouts and Call Me in the Morning! The Chemopreventive Benefits of Brassicas
- Taming the Monster on a Vegetable Farm: Selecting Equipment
- The ABC's of Organic Certification
- The Art and Science of Row Crop Cultivation
- The Art of Soil Microherding
- The Business End of a Chicken
- The Economics of Feeding Organic Dairy Cattle at 2012 Prices
- The Future & Sustainability of CSAs (advanced)
- The Management of Small Ruminants in Natural Systems Agriculture
- The Real Deal on LLCs
- The Right Person for the Right Job
- The Right Side of the Law: Answers for Direct Marketers & CSAs
- Too Much & Too Little: Managing Water on Cropland
- Tools and Strategies to Feed Your Soil Using Cover Crop Legumes
- Turning the Growing Season on Its Head to Advance Local Food Distribution
- Understanding Organic Pesticides: From Home Brews to Commercial Products
- Understanding Soil Health
- Vegetable Crop and Soil Building Rotations for Fertility, Pest and Disease Management
- Wacky Weather: Strategies for Coping with Climate Variability on the Farm
- Weed Eaters: Getting Goats to Work for You
- Weed Management in Field Crops: Proven and New Approaches
- What It's Worth: Pricing for Profits
- When the Challenges of Stress Become Overwhelming
- Who's Next? Farm Succession and Transfer
- Why Eat Organic?
- You Girls Tell the Farmer to Call Me When He Gets In

# **Appendix C. Minnesota Organic Legislative History**

1985 Minnesota Session Laws Chapter 237 §§ 2-6

- Defines organic food.
- Defines requirements for growth, composition and storage of organic food.
- Authorizes the commissioner of the Department of Agriculture to enforce labeling, sale and advertising of organic food.
- Allows the commissioner to adopt rules to further clarify organic food standards and marketing practices.
- Chapter becomes effective April 1, 1986.
- 1987 Minnesota Rules Chapter 1555.0005 1555.0012
  - Defines state organic food and marketing standards.
- 1988 Minnesota Session Laws Chapter 688 Article 8 § 1, Article 21 § 3
  - Authorizes the commissioner to designate organizations located in the state to certify organic products in the state.
  - Authorizes the commissioner to set certification fees charged to organic producers.
  - Requires certification organization to provide certification to a person whose production meets certification standards and who has paid membership dues and certification fees.
  - Allows certification organizations to draft rules for implementation of the organic certification program for submission to the commissioner.
  - Appropriates \$100,000 for a grant to a certification organization for start-up and initial administrative costs.
  - Appropriates \$50,000 to the Department to administer and enforce the organic food law.
- 1989 Minnesota Session Laws Chapter 350 article 20 § 14
  - Appropriates \$100,000 for a grant to a certification organization to continue the certification process authorized above.
- 1990 Minnesota Session Laws Chapter 547 §§ 3-4
  - Allows the commissioner to designate certification organizations outside Minnesota to certify organic products in the state.
  - Removes the commissioner's authority to set certification fees.
  - Removes the requirement to pay membership dues as a certification requirement.
  - Requires that Minnesota grown organic products must be certified by a designated certification organization in order to be labeled "certified."
  - Requires that certified organic products sold in the state must be certified by a designated certification organization or by a certification organization approved by the commissioner
  - Establishes the Minnesota Organic Advisory Task Force.
  - Requires the commissioner to seek evaluation and recommendation of the task force before approving certification organizations.
- 1990 Minnesota Rules Chapter 1556.0200 1556.0227
  - Provides the requirements for certification of products produced, processed and distributed under Minnesota organic standards.

- 1999 Minnesota Session Laws Chapter 231 §§ 11, 26-27, 56-57
  - Appropriates \$50,000 per year to the Department for annual organic certification cost share payments to farmers and for organic market and program development.
  - Adds two organic farmers to both the sustainable agriculture grant review panel and the shared savings loan review panel.
  - Expands the duties of the commissioner to promote opportunities for organic agriculture by surveying producers to assess research and information needs, demonstrate organic practices, coordinate department organic activities with other state agencies and the University, and report on the status of organic agriculture on a biennial basis.
  - Specifies membership categories for the commissioner's Organic Advisory Task Force and extends the task force expiration date to June 30, 2003.
- 2003 Minnesota Session Laws Chapter 107 §§ 15-19
  - Adopts federal organic standards and rules as the organic food production law and rules of Minnesota.
  - Brings state organic statutes into conformity with federal law by repealing any existing state laws that conflict with federal law.
  - Retains current agency duties and strengthens the agency's ability to provide technical, financial, and marketing services to support organic farmers and the organic industry.
  - Requires the agency to report on economic and health aspects of organic farming.
  - Authorizes the agency to register state organic production and handling operations, and certification agents operating in the state.
  - Expands the commissioner's Organic Advisory Task Force to better reflect the organic food industry by adding one more organic food processor representative, one more representative of the organic food wholesaler/retailer/distributor sector, and a representative of the USDA
  - Reauthorizes the Organic Advisory Task Force until June 30, 2005.
- 2005 Minnesota Session Laws 2005, First Special Session, Chapter 1 § 61
  - Reauthorizes the Organic Advisory Task Force until June 30, 2009.
- 2007 Minnesota Session Laws 2007, Chapter 45 § 3
  - Appropriates \$100,000 per year to the Department for annual organic certification cost share payments to farmers and processors with a payment rate of 2/3 of the cost of certification, not to exceed \$350, with any excess appropriation for organic market and program development.
  - Limits eligibility to receive state organic cost share reimbursement to five years.
- 2008 Minnesota Session Laws 2008, Chapter 297 § 63
  - Appropriates \$100,000 per year to the Department for annual organic certification cost share payments to farmers and processors with a payment rate of 2/3 of the cost of certification, not to exceed \$350, with \$15,000 for organic market and program development.
  - Limits eligibility to receive state organic cost share reimbursement to five years.
- 2009 Minnesota Session Laws 2009, Chapter 94 § 3
  - Appropriates \$10,000 per year to the Department for annual organic certification cost share payments to farmers and processors who do not receive federal cost share payments. Specifies a payment rate of 2/3 of the cost of certification, not to exceed \$350, with any excess appropriation for organic market and program development.
  - Limits eligibility to receive state organic cost share reimbursement to five years.

- Authorizes the use of vouchers for the purchase of cost-neutral organic WIC allowable food.
- Expands the Organic Advisory Task Force's charge to advise the U of M
- Revises the composition of the Organic Advisory Task Force with a total of 15 members to serve staggered terms.
- Reauthorizes the Organic Advisory Task Force until June 30, 2013.
- 2011 Minnesota Session Laws Chapter 5 §, Subd. 5 (a)(3), Chapter 5 §Subd. 5 (a)(4), Chapter 14 § Subd. 3
  - Appropriates funds for the U of M College of Food, Agricultural, and Natural Resource Sciences to establish and lead organic research, education and outreach in a number of areas and identifies organic crop and livestock research as a priority research area.
  - Appropriates \$10,000 per year to the Department for annual organic certification cost share
    payments to farmers and processors who do not receive federal cost share payments. Specifies a
    payment rate of 2/3 of the cost of certification, not to exceed \$350, with a limit of five years. Allows
    any excess appropriation to be spent for organic market and program development, producer
    education, transition support, or sustainable agriculture demonstration grants.
- 2012 Minnesota Session Laws Chapter 187 Article 1 §2, Chapter 244 §33.
  - Amends Minn. Stat. 2010, § 12A.04 to specify that state appropriations for disaster assistance to producers may be used for organic certification assistance.
  - Amends the required contents and changes frequency of reporting to the Legislature on the status of organic agriculture in Minnesota.
- 2013 Minnesota Session Laws, Chapter 99 §5 Subd. 4 (a)(3) and (a)(4)(xi), Chapter 114 §3 Subd. 3, §43
  - Appropriates funds for the U of M College of Food, Agricultural, and Natural Resource Sciences to establish and lead organic research, education and outreach in a number of areas and identifies organic crop and livestock research as a priority research area.
  - Authorizes the commissioner to use funds appropriated in this subdivision for annual organic certification cost share payments of 75 percent of the cost of certification or \$750, whichever is less.
  - Authorizes commissioner to allocate funds appropriated in this subdivision for organic market and program development, including organic producer education efforts, assistance for persons transitioning from conventional to organic agriculture, or sustainable agriculture demonstration grants.
  - Establishes three year terms for Organic Advisory Task Force Members.
  - Reauthorizes the Organic Advisory Task Force until June 30, 2016.
- 2015 Minnesota Session Laws Chapter 4 §2 Subd. 3 and §56, Subd. 2 and Chapter 69 §5 Subd. 4 (a)(3) and Subd. 4 (a)(4)(xiii)
  - Authorizes the commissioner to use funds appropriated in this subdivision for annual organic certification cost share payments to resident farmers and handlers or to assist people transitioning from conventional to organic agriculture.
  - Requires the commissioner to consult with an advisory panel that includes a person representing organic or sustainable agriculture when awarding grants as part of the Agriculture Research, Education, Extension, and Technology Transfer Program.
  - Appropriates funds for the U of M College of Food, Agricultural, and Natural Resource Sciences to establish and lead organic research, education and outreach in a number of areas and identifies organic crop and livestock research as a priority research area.